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1.
INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Miller introduced and welcomed Mayor Brady Lessard and Interim City Manager Roger Dixon.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON 

TUESDAY, JANUARY 7, 2003
Motion by Board Member Gibson, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the Minutes of the Board Meeting held on Tuesday, January 7, 2003.

Motion passed.

3.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT
President Dale reported on the following:

1) PanAm Simulator Building Status

Training simulator facility is moving along very well.  Demolition is complete with about 600 yards of concrete poured.

2) Posting of  “NO PARKING” signs

State, County and City all agreed to post those areas on rights of way and extensions of runways to meet the heightened level of security.  We thank the State, County and City for their positive response.

3) Extension of Ellmore sales contract to February 28, 2003

President Dale advised he had signed an extension to the Ellmore sales contract and requested ratification for action taken.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to ratify the President’s action in signing an extension on the sales contract for the Ellmore sales contract.

Motion passed.

4) Lease for Kevin McDonough, The Flying Mulchman, Inc.

President Dale requested approval of a standard ground lease at $0.23 per square foot for Kevin McDonough, The Flying Mulchman, Inc., and authorization for the Chairman to sign the lease upon receipt of same.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve the standard ground lease at $0.23 per square foot per year for Kevin McDonough, The Flying Mulchman, Inc., and authorize the Chairman to sign the lease upon receipt of the signed lease from the Lessee.

Motion passed.

5) Rick Bogle/Tom Leonard Property Acquisition

President Dale advised Mr. Bogle had requested to address the Board.  Mr. Bogle was the seller of a 65 acre piece of property east of the Airport, which the Airport Authority purchased two years ago.  When the Authority  purchased the property, we did not purchase the improvements other than the perimeter fencing, wells and septic tanks.  Mr. Bogle retained the property rights to a house, swimming pool, several barns, and a double wide mobile home, all of which he currently leases to various people.   The Authority leased the land to Mr. Bogle, per the contract, for two years for $1.00 per year on the land.  There was an option for a third year.  The Authority cancelled the third year option in a timely fashion so that Mr. Bogle’s lease would expire on June 19, 2003.  Meetings had transpired with discussion about the Authority purchasing the improvements, which Mr. Bogle claims to not remember but Counsel advised had been offered at $70,000.   Recent discussions had transpired for a buyout at $85,000 if closing could be immediate and the Authority could gain the income from that buyout.  The Authority has use for that property in just a few short years time.  The offer never came to fruition.  Mr. Bogle had discussed with Diane Crews on several occasions ways to “sweeten the deal”, and finally the Authority’s offer to bring the deal to the Board was rescinded and not brought to the Board.  President Dale requested Diane Crews to distribute copies of numerous certified letters sent to Mr. Bogle.  Discussions had been ongoing on this project since August 22, 2001, when Mr. Bogle was advised that the third year option had been cancelled and that the term of the lease would expire June 19, 2003.  In January 2003, Mr. Bogle was reminded that June 19, 2003, was the deadline and he should make arrangements to remove the property.  Mr. Bogle subsequently wrote the Chairman by certified letter stating that he would like to sell the property to the Authority.  All letters had advised Mr. Bogle that he needed to make arrangements to meet the terms of the contract and remove all property by June 19, 2003,  leaving the property in good repair.  Counsel had assured Mr. Bogle that he could remove any, all or none of the property, however, if he moves any improvements, he must restore the land to its natural condition.  If improvements are not removed, they must remain intact in a clean and usable condition and will become property of the Sanford Airport Authority midnight June 19, 2003.  

President Dale advised Mr. Bogle was present to address the Board.

Mark Blechman, Attorney, addressed the Board advising he was present on behalf of Mr. Bogle.

Mr. Blechman advised he came to the Board with an offer to create income from property currently owned by Mr. Bogle and Mr. Leonard.  At some point there had been negotiations for the Authority to purchase the improvements owned by Mr. Bogle and Mr. Leonard at approximately $85,000.  The property currently brings in an annual income of $40,000 so that the cost to purchase would be recouped within a little over two years.  

Discussion ensued regarding location, the Authority’s planned use of the property, right of way sold to Seminole County for road project, an extension to 7,500 feet of the General Aviation Runway as well as the runway protection zone, which would take most of the property, and all improvements would have to be removed.  The property will become all aviation related use when the runway extension goes through.

President Dale advised the road would be under construction within one year, which would take out the mobile home and a barn.  Those structures are within the right of way now.

President Dale advised the Authority is doing the environmental assessment on the runway extension at this time.  We have requested funding for the extension and if they are forthcoming we will begin construction within the next year.

Discussion continued as to cost for the Authority to remove or tear down the improvements.

President Dale advised there had been preliminary discussions about purchasing the improvements and the more he thought about it and the “sweetening of the deal”, the more he thought it made sense to recommend to the Board that we live with the contract we have.  Mr. Bogle does not have to remove the improvements, but if he does not move the improvements, we must live by the contract, and it would be up to the Authority to demolish or move the improvements.  Those improvements are not long lived because of the Authority’s intended use of the land.  We purchased the land for aviation related development.

Counsel advised his recollection was that we were looking at a purchase price of $40,000 to $50,000 per acre to purchase a piece of property that would have a road right of way go right through it or we could make a deal for a lesser price per acre.  After consideration of all of the issues, we could either buy the property for an exorbitant price, which we were not in the market to do because that would set up a floor for all of the rest of our land purchases, or we could purchase at what we considered a below market value because we knew what would happen when that road began construction and development.  Prices have escalated dramatically.  We spent several million dollars in that area through Tetenbaum, Bogle, Mawji, and we paid an average of about $20,000 per acre for that property.  People are now asking $40,000 to $80,000 per acre, which is just within one year, or one and one half years.  We thought it was a reasonable deal at the time.  When we made the deal with Mr. Bogle the opportunity to terminate the third year was understood by both parties and we basically said that for two years for $1.00 per year we will live with that deal.  It was presented to the Board and approved.  The runway extension has come much faster than was originally anticipated when we purchased that property.   The Airport Authority made a good deal.  

Discussion regarding cost of demolition or removal.

President Dale advised we would have to hire someone like Youngblood for moving the structures and it will not be cheap.  We do not know if there is asbestos or lead abatement present, which would make it even more expensive.  We have not made an assessment from that standpoint.

Chairman Miller advised putting the discussion back in perspective.  The written communication started last summer from the Airport Authority.  It was a business decision by staff.  Those conclusions were drawn and the written record is clear and stated.  Mr. Bogle did not respond in a timely manner to those original communications giving the Airport Staff the opportunity to reconsider and withdraw any consideration that had been verbally discussed.  At this late date Mr. Bogle desires to pursue that opportunity.  An opportunity sometimes extends, and sometimes it closes, and opportunities are lost.  In this case, we are hearing that they lost that opportunity and we needed to allow them to express themselves, however, we do not want to micro-manage staff.  If there was a gross injustice done, that would be the pervue of the Board to analyze.  We are not here to get into dollars and cents of this versus that.  We are interested in revenue and concerned about expenses.  There was an opportunity and staff did their analysis logically and made timely conclusions.  Mr. Bogle has presented his point this morning.

Mr. Blechman advised that Mr. Bogle believed that he had accepted the original offer.

Discussion continued.

Chairman Miller advised unless there was some definitive action that the Board wished to take we could conclude discussion on this matter and move on with other business.  

Discussion by Mr. Leonard, silent partner of Rick Bogle.

Board Member Longstaff advised the matter should be left in the hands of staff.  

6) Condition Orange (Alert)

President Dale briefed the Board regarding the security directive with all departments to meet today with County and City departments regarding requirements to be met at the higher level of security and the costs associated with same

7) Universal Environmental Science annual groundwater monitoring for the old Navy Dump Site

President Dale introduced Arnold Gibbs, Universal Environmental Science, and requested approval for the continued monitoring of groundwater at the old Navy Dump Site on the Airport.  He requested a motion to approve a contract for continued monitoring of the site in the amount of $8,158.00.

Motion by Board Member Gibson, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the contract with Universal Environmental Science for continued monitoring of groundwater at the old Navy Dump Site in the amount of $8,158.00.

Discussion ensued. 

Motion passed.

4.
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Nothing to report.

5.
TBI REPORT
Larry Gouldthorpe, TBI, reported on the following:

1)  January traffic down significantly with Vacation Express withdrawal and suspension of PanAm service.

2)  PanAm coming back with scheduled service February 14.

3)  Firm summer schedules from UK carriers coming in and showing about 5% increase.

4)  More larger aircraft (747) in the mix of carriers.

5)  Southeast Airlines continue to perform at very high load factors and looking toward further expansion.

6)  Welcome a new gambling junket next month with flights several times per month to Laughlin, Nevada utilizing MD80 aircraft via Jacksonville, FL.

7)  Rolling out 2003-04 marketing plan in several weeks.

6.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
Counsel reported on the following:

1. Termination and release of ingress/egress easement the Authority acquired by 

virtue of purchasing the Mawji and Bogle property.  In order for the County to have clear title of that right of way when the Authority conveys the property, the Board needs to authorize the Chairman to sign a termination and release.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, authorizing the Chairman to sign a termination and release of ingress/egress easement as recommended by Counsel.

Motion passed.

2.  JettAire Lawsuit is chugging along.  HMC had been representing the Authority, individual Board Members and past Board Members, past Mayor and himself.  Principally because Counsel is a primary witness in the case, Tim Askew of HMC had been in charge of the litigation for the Airport Authority.  Tim Askew has a fortunate  opportunity to take a two-year sabbatical from the law practice to do some traveling with his wife.  Therefore, it is necessary for the Authority to retain new counsel to replace Tim Askew.  Counsel advised he had made the Chairman and President aware of the circumstances and together we have found a very able and competent replacement.  He introduced Jim Byrne from Longwood, Florida, a very experienced litigator.  We have been working together to come up with an acceptable arrangement between the Authority and Mr. Byrne’s office to handle the litigation.  The essential elements of the litigation representation are that Mr. Byrne will charge $225 per hour; his associate attorney assisting him will charge $175 per hour; and a paralegal at $75 per hour.  Based upon Mr. Byrne’s experience and the attorney he will be using, Counsel highly recommended that the Board accept those conditions.

Counsel advised he had forms for each Board Member to sign, which consents to the substitution of Mr. Byrne for Tim Askew in the litigation.  HMC would also continue to represent the Authority in the litigation.  However, Mr. Byrne’s office would take over the principal aspects of the case.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to authorize the Chairman to execute Mr. Byrne’s retainer agreement as well as to sign the consent order as recommended by Counsel.

Discussion ensued.

Motion passed.

3.  Counsel advised the Board would recall briefings on the ATA lease, which building is now utilized by PanAm on the southwest ramp.  ATA was a tenant on the Airport for a number of years operated by Mr. Otto.  Mr. Otto sold his stock to a man named Heenty.  The provisions of that agreement were that there was some paper being held back so Mr. Heenty was making payments to Mr. Otto for the stock.  A provision in the agreement said that if the lease is somehow terminated Mr. Heenty does not have to pay for the stock anymore.  Mr. Otto and his attorney had written a letter to the Authority some time ago suggesting that it was inappropriate for us not to give Mr. Heenty, his successor, a longer term lease on  the Airport.  They had threatened to file a lawsuit.  We responded and declined to participate in any type of settlement arrangement.  Counsel advised that he could not represent to the Board that he knew exactly what was going on, but there is some interplay between the former and current owner of that stock about who owes who what.  Someone is pushing to have the issue resolved.  President Dale got a letter from a new lawyer from DeLand who represents Mr. Heenty suggesting that they will take $300,000 and walk away or they will file a lawsuit.  Counsel advised he told them they would have to file their lawsuit based upon the Board’s previous decision not to acknowledge the claim.  The allegations are based upon a very long stretch of the legal theory that the lease that existed and expired somehow revived itself along with four two-year options when the plain wording of the document says it is a one-year lease.  They may be taking the fact that we negotiated an agreement with PanAm subsequent to their departure that they did not take kindly to and they may have thought they were being taken advantage of.  The reality at the time was that the offer was made to the successor/buyer at a time that was not clearly known exactly what the future of the hangar was going to be, and only when PanAm came in later and volunteered to put substantial money into the hangar did it had become apparent that we could enter into any agreement for any longer than short-term.  That is where we stand.  This should be able to be handled over a period of time by a summary judgment, which means a matter that can be handled without a trial.  It is a very thin stretch of the legal theory.  Counsel advised his impression is that the former owner is saying either you sue the Airport or I am suing you.  They seem to be saying somehow we might be able to squeeze some money out of the Airport and take care of both of us.

7.
LIAISON REPORTS
Mayor Lessard thanked President Dale and the Authority’s auditors for presenting the audit to the City Commission.  Things look good and we look forward to seeing continued growth at the Airport.  

8.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Chairman Miller reported on the Authority’s trip to Florida Airports Council Legislative Summit in Tallahassee on February 5, 2003.

President Dale advised he had met also with our federal lobbyist, Skip Bafalis, and we are looking pretty good in some of those areas even though the economy is tough.   The dinner that the Chairman chaired was very well attended.   

Chairman Miller advised Tony Jennings, former Senate President and long time legislator, joined us at our dinner.  We have some freshman representatives in Tallahassee and when you see that lady in our midst you know they have to take note that she didn’t just come because she needed some place to sit down.  It is because of the presence of this organization and the people in it that Tony Jennings shared her time with the group.  

President Dale advised Representative Sandy Adams and her aide were there also and gave us good insight.  We believe she will be a very good representative for us.

9.
CONSENT AGENDA

A. Consider approval of Lease Number 2003-04 with Wayne T. Berzinis, for Building 318, located at 1650 Hangar Road


Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2003-04 with Wayne T. Berzinis, for Building 318, located at 1650 Hangar Road.  The term is for one (1) year, effective February 11, 2003, for the purpose of a flight school.  The lease rate is 1,020 square feet at $8.24 per square foot; the annual rent is $8,400.00, and the monthly rent is $700.00.  Note:  Mr. Berzinis already leases an office in the Cargo Building.

B. Consider approval of Lease Number 2003-05 with Avion Jet Center, LLC, for Building 333, located at 1604 Hangar Road.

Moved to Discussion Agenda.

C. Consider approval of Lease Number 2003-06 with Paulucci Enterprises, Inc., for Building 333A, located at 1620 Hangar Road

Moved to Discussion Agenda.

D. Consider approval of Lease Number 2003-07 with Whisper Jet, Inc., for Building 401A, located at 1173 29th Street.

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2003-07 with Whisper Jet, Inc., for Building 401A, located at 1173 29th Street.  The term is for one (1) year, effective February 1, 2003.  The lease rate is 6,300 square feet at $4.00 per square foot.  The annual rent is $25,200.00; the monthly rent is $2,100.00.

E. Consider approval of Addendum B to Lease Number 2000-14 with Whisper Jet, Inc., for Building 410, located at 1220 30th Street

Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease Number 2000-14 with Whisper Jet, Inc., for Building 410, located at 1220 30th Street.  The addendum extends Lease Number 2000-14 for one additional year, upon the same terms and conditions, to January 31, 2004.  The annual rent is $38,675.00; the monthly rent is $3,222.92.

F. Consider approval of request from The Toro Company to sublease Building 422, located at 3000 Mellonville Avenue, to their wholly-owned subsidiary, Toro Manufacturing LLC (Manufacturing Co.).

Staff recommended approval of request from The Toro Company to sublease Building 422, located at 3000 Mellonville Avenue to their wholly-owned subsidiary, Toro Manufacturing LLC (Manufacturing Co.).  The terms of the sublease are identical to SAA’s current lease with The Toro Company, and The Toro Company will continue to remit the monthly rent payment.

Note:  Toro Manufacturing LLC will operate as a manufacturing organization for The Toro Company’s product line.  The Toro Company will continue as the parent corporation.

President Dale requested that Items B and C be moved to the discussion agenda.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve Consent Agenda Items A, D, E, and F as recommended.

Motion passed.

10.
DISCUSSION AGENDA

A. Consider approval of Interlocal Communications Agreement with Seminole County for operation of the Public Safety Radio Communications System

President Dale advised the agreement was patterned after the recently completed First Response Interlocal Agreement with Seminole County for fire fighting services.  Jack Dow, Vice President of Operations and Maintenance, as well as J. Shanley, SAA ARFF, did a very good job working on behalf of the Authority to reach this agreement, which establishes a document with Seminole County for joint use of the 800 MHz radio communication system.  This system allows airport personnel full integration of communication with city and county law enforcement and other emergency services units.  This agreement will be fully effective at signature but allows the airport a three-year phase in of associated equipment maintenance costs.

Staff recommended approval.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the Interlocal Communications Agreement with Seminole County for operation of the Public Safety Radio Communications System as recommended.

Motion passed.

Discussion by Chief Shanley as to the cost ($5,000) and the phasing in over a period of three years.

B. Consider acceptance of Supplemental JPA’s Number 411078 for Taxiway Rehab of L, R, C & B4, and 413336 Intersection of Runway 18/36, Rehab with GA Ramp, and approval for the Chairman to execute the documents

President Dale briefed the Board and recommended acceptance of Supplemental JPA’s Number 411078 for Taxiway Rehab of L, R, C, & B-4 and Number 413336 for Intersection of 18/36, Rehab with GA Ramp and authorization for the Chairman to execute the documents.

Executive Vice President White advised when we receive the original documents from FDOT we will courier them to the Chairman and Members for signature.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, accepting Supplemental JPA’s Number 411078 and 413336 and authorizing the Chairman to execute the documents.

Motion passed.

C. Discussion of The Orlando Sanford Airport Southeast Ramp Hangar Development, Inc., request for approximately 6 acres of land located at the northwest corner of Beardall Avenue and Marquette Avenue and the Master Development Agreement

Chairman Miller advised this item would be for discussion only with no action to be taken.

President Dale and Tracy Forrest, President of Winter Park Construction, discussed The Orlando Sanford Airport Southeast Ramp Hangar Development, Inc., request for approximately 6 acres of land located at the northwest corner of Beardall Avenue and Marquette Avenue.  Term discussed is for thirty (30) years, and would be effective upon the date of issuance of the certificate of occupancy for the first building OR 18 months from execution of the lease, whichever occurs first, with 4 five-year options.  The lease rate is proposed at $0.15 per square foot per year.

President Dale advised he was satisfied with all elements of the Lease and Master Development Agreement and was prepared to enter into those with the exception of 1)  fueling issues; and 2) permitting standards.  

Counsel advised it probably would not be beneficial to go back and give the Board a history of the Authority’s fueling.  We have suggested that any fueling that would be done on the Southeast Ramp would need to be done in conjunction with one of our Fixed Base Operators on the Airport so that we would not get ourselves in a position of subjecting ourselves to exposure.  Mr. Forrest has contacted our Fixed Base Operators, and is in the process of working out the details of an agreement with StarPort.  StarPort’s attorney saw the documents for the first time last week and raised some issues, which we are sorting through at this time.  It will be necessary for us, if we proceed down the current path of setting up a self-service fueling facility in that area, to do some tweeking of our permitting and our minimum standards.  If we do it the conventional way, we probably do not need to do much more at the Board level.  At this point in time it was not clear which way we would go because we have not had the discussion that is needed for fueling issues.  We are still working on the fueling issue, and will make sure to protect the Board and the Authority from any exposure, and will bring back some recommendations to the March Board Meeting for the Board to approve.

Counsel advised another item he wanted to make sure the Board addressed today is criticism of the Sanford Airport Authority Board in the past for negotiations directly with potential tenants, developers, airport terminal operators, and FBO’s from the standpoint of  “why didn’t you ask me if I wanted to do it?”  The law currently, as applicable to this Board, is that if the Board desires to solicit from the public any additional proposals from additional developers for this project, the Board has the discretion to do so.  The Board is not required to solicit additional proposals.  It is a discretionary matter.  In order to better protect the Board, it would be preferable for the Board to make a decision today that the Board does not want to solicit additional proposals from any additional developers for this particular project, and that the Board wants to continue to negotiate and bring back an agreement with Tracy Forrest of Winter Park Construction Company and The Orlando Sanford Airport Southeast Ramp Hangar Development, Inc.   That way if someone raises an objection in the future as to why the Board did not solicit additional proposals they could be told that on February 11, 2003, the Board decided not to solicit additional proposals.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, not to solicit additional proposals for the Southeast Ramp Hangar Development Project, and  to continue to negotiate and bring back an agreement with Tracy Forrest of Winter Park Construction Company and The Orlando Sanford Airport Southeast Ramp Hangar Development, Inc.

Motion passed.

Counsel advised, for the record, he would appreciate if Mr. Forrest would address the investment he plans for putting in this project initially.  Counsel advised that he wanted a record of the legal basis as to why they should not go out for additional proposals.

Mr. Forrest briefed the Board on the Southeast Ramp Hangar Development Project with a budget of $3.5 million for the first phase of 94,000 s.f., which would bring in all utilities and pay for a master drainage study.

Discussion ensued as to site location and entrance to the project.

Counsel advised that the record also should reflect that Mr. Forrest’s financial statement has been provided, and we know that he is setting up a shell corporation, which Mr. Forrest is funding out of his own personal resources to do this development.  The record should make clear that this is a company that Mr. Forrest is setting up for the single purpose development of the Southeast Ramp Hangar Development Project.  Mr. Forrest will be putting as much money as he feels he wants to put into this development, and at whatever point he decides he wants to quit putting money into the development he can quit doing that.  Whatever he has left for us is ours.  There is a balancing when you do that.  Many people would say, “Oh, it’s a shell company with no assets.”  Mr. Forrest is putting up millions of dollars to develop that quadrant for the Airport, and the Airport will be the beneficiary of that.

Discussion continued as to infrastructure (water and sewer).

Chairman Miller advised let the record show that there were no objections.

President Dale asked that Board Members refer to a memorandum he had prepared and distributed (copy attached) indicating points of discussion.

Briefing and discussion continued.

President Dale advised the lease for the land (6 acres) would be at $0.15 with a provision in the lease for 1.5% escalation annually.

Counsel advised net profit would be defined as all monetary consideration received by developer from the assignee (the buyer) less the unamortized cost of any buildings, structures, or other improvements constructed or installed by developer on the area, which is a defined term, with such costs to be amortized on a straight line basis over the initial term of the agreement less all unamortized costs of financing, cost of building, structures or improvements paid or incurred by developer and less an internal rate of return on all moneys paid or invested by developer under the terms of the agreement at 10% with said internal rate of return to be determined in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles consistently applied (GAPP) and less a developer fee for the developer in an amount equal to 5% of the cost of all the buildings, structures or other improvements constructed or installed on the area by the developer (Paragraph 11C of the Master Development Agreement).

Chairman Miller advised he wanted to make sure that it was covered specifically as to the items of deduction from the gross.  

Counsel advised the way it is set up it appears that if Mr. Forrest does not have the records to support a deduction he would not get reimbursed for it.  It is up to Mr. Forrest to keep the records.

Discussion continued regarding return on investment to the developer.

Discussion regarding fueling.

Counsel advised the big picture on fueling is that the southeast quadrant is not accessible at this time by our FBO’s because there are no public driveways or roads to get a fuel truck from our FBO’s to the proposed facilities on a timely basis.  That creates a problem delivering a commodity in a timely fashion.  The concept that Mr. Forrest wants to pursue is that of a self-service facility whereby the tenants who are owner-operators of aircraft in that quadrant of the Airport for a limited time period until the market can justify either building a permanent facility or stationing a refueler there to use the self service concept.  We have not worked out all of the details yet, but someone has to be responsible for training pilots and operators to be able to approach the fuel system and deliver the fuel into the aircraft.  There are environmental issues because we don’t have trained fuelers on the site dispensing fuel.  We have someone who has been educated on how it is done, and hopefully the process is simple enough so as not to be of very high risk.  There are insurance and liability questions.  The biggest problem at this time is that the FBO is saying they are concerned about having one standard all over the Airport and having a lower standard in the self-service arena because we don’t have trained professionals fueling.  They are wrestling with that concern right now.   We need to meet and work this out to decide whether the FBO and the Airport Authority are comfortable with self-service.  Research is being conducted and we need to do further due diligence on our part to see how these facilities are working across the nation.  We believe that self-service does not routinely appear at commercial service airports.  When it does occur, it is at airports where there are no FBO services, and they certainly would be restricted to smaller aircraft, not larger aircraft, not even turbine aircraft.  It would be for piston driven aircraft only.  We are talking about a limited market for a limited time.

President Dale advised he would like to see an agreement with an FBO like StarPort whereby fueling would not be self-service.   

Discussion ensued.

Chairman Miller advised he did not think the Board should get into the nitty-gritty of negotiations at this meeting.  That is between the parties.  He did not want to micro-manage the negotiations on the project.

Discussion continued following the points of the agreement in the attached summary.

Counsel advised each individual lease provides an escalator clause for the monetary return to the Airport from a rent standpoint (1.5% per year).  Everything would be at market rate once the project gets rolling and proceeds to the next phase.  

Discussion regarding provision for Airport housing.

Mr. Forrest advised he would be willing to strike that provision, and if an opportunity arose they could come before the Board for permission.

Discussion regarding minimum standards.

Discussion regarding net profit and a master agreement audit.

Discussion regarding minimum construction standards.

President Dale advised we have minimum standards that are Board approved, FAA approved and FDOT approved.  We also have a Development Review Committee that makes recommendation to the Board.  Basically our architectural, construction and engineering standards are the same as those of the City of Sanford.

Chairman Miller complimented staff and counsel in working on the agreement and producing an excellent document.   Mr. Tracy has a strong consensus that the Board is strongly behind this development and moving forward of this project.  

Mr. Forrest thanked the Board.

Counsel advised Consent Agenda Items B and C had been moved to the Discussion Agenda.

Item B:  Consider approval of Lease Number 2003-06 with Paulucci Enterprises, Inc., for Building 333A, located at 1620 Hangar Road

Counsel advised for the record, the lease would be with Paulucci International Ltd. Inc. for Hangar 333A.  Subsequent to the last meeting where the Board gave direction, we worked with Mr. Nelson in an attempt to get an agreement on the pricing, return of Hangar 333, and agreement for execution of the new lease agreement as opposed to patching up old leases dating back to 1970. 

Counsel advised there are two issues at this time.  One is that staff has requested Mr. Paulucci to be responsible for the roof maintenance for the first five years of the lease, after which time the Authority would assume that obligation.  The other is that Mr. Paulucci’s representatives are not completely comfortable with the environmental insurance obligation they have under Exhibit B, our standard environmental policy.  We are not going to ask the Board to deviate from the environmental policy.  He believed that Mr. Nelson would get comfortable with the environmental issue, and will verify that they already have an insurance policy that will take care of any obligations.

President Dale advised at this time Paulucci is a tenant at sufferance.  The lease expired on January 17, 2003, at midnight.  The position of staff as well as counsel is that we do not waiver on the environmental issue.  The reason for requiring an insurance policy is that the fuel tank that Paulucci has is registered in his name.  We gave Mr. Paulucci credit for $12,000 a year for five years ($60,000) for the roof that Mr. Paulucci put on the Hangar 333 several years ago.  That credit is given for the roof on the lease as a deduction.  The rental rate is really $4.45, but with the credit amortized over five years the rate is reduced to $3.00.   The Board has set a policy whereby the Authority sets lease rates that would include the Authority doing heavy maintenance, which would also include maintenance on roofs.     

Discussion ensued.

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2003-06 with Paulucci Enterprises, Inc., for Building 333A, located at 1620 Hangar Road.  The term is for five (5) years, effective January 18, 2003.  The lease rate is 8,572 square feet at $4.45 per square foot, MINUS a credit of $1.45 per square foot for roof repair, which reduces the rate to $3.00.  The annual rent is $25,716.00; the monthly rent is $2,143.00.

Counsel advised that the deal had been presented to Paulucci and rejected.  Mr. Paulucci wants the Authority to be responsible for structural maintenance of Hangar 333A.  We added some language in this lease requiring the tenant to be responsible for regular maintenance but the Authority would be responsible for major repairs.  That is when we also added in the language that we would not take care of the roof for five years.  That is when they objected.  We presented a draft lease several weeks ago with that language in it.  They have been in a lawsuit and may not be focusing all of their attention on this item.  

Board Member Longstaff advised his sense was that we should put this all behind us.  Mr. Paulucci has agreed to pay full market rent.  Granted we are giving him a credit, but he did benefit us by returning Hangar 333.  That is a true economic benefit and gets us pretty close to market rent and normally we would be responsible for the roof anyway.  He further advised that he would not waive on the environmental policy under any circumstances.

Discussion continued.

President Dale advised he would like to set a timeframe to require signing of the lease otherwise it would just go on and on.  The lease is in default.  

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Williams, requiring signature on the lease by Mr. Paulucci or Mr. Nelson by February 18, 2003, and authorizing the Chairman to sign as recommended.

Counsel advised as he understood there was conditional approval on the lease subject to their execution of the lease by February 18, 2003, and Exhibit B is not being waived.

Motion passed.

Item C:  Consider approval of Lease Number 2003-05 with Avion Jet Center, LLC, for Building 333, located at 1604 Hangar Road.

Counsel advised Avion was leasing Building 333 currently under lease with Mr. Paulucci.  Counsel recommended approval conditioned upon execution, delivery and acceptance by the Authority of Item C, the Paulucci Lease.

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2003-05 with Avion Jet Center, LLC, for Building 333, located at 1604 Hangar Road conditioned upon execution, delivery and acceptance by the Authority of Item C, the Paulucci Lease.  The term is for one (1) year, effective January 18, 2003, with 4 one-year options.  The lease rate is 14,834 square feet at $5.00 per square foot.  The annual rent is $74,170.00; the monthly rent is $6,180.83.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Gibson, seconded by Board Member Williams, to approve the lease with Avion conditioned upon execution, delivery and acceptance by the Authority of Item C, the Paulucci Lease as recommended.

Motion passed.

President Dale advised that Board Member Robertson is chairman of the Mardi Gras Ball and had asked that the Board be reminded to purchase tickets to the Mardi Gras Ball in the name of Diane Crews who is running for queen of Mardi Gras.  The event will be held at the grand ballroom at the Lake Mary Marriott.  Tickets are $60 per person.

11.
REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING (March 4, 2003)

12.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:30 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Vice President
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BOARD MEETING

The regular meeting of the Sanford Airport Authority will be held on Tuesday, February 11, 2003, at 8:30 a.m., at the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A.K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, One Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by contacting the executive offices during normal business hours at (407) 585.4001.

SANAC

The Sanford Airport Noise Abatement Committee (SANAC) meeting will be held on Tuesday, February 11, 2003, at 9:00 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority’s Vigilante Conference Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, One Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006. 

USER GROUP

The Airport User Group meeting will be held on Tuesday, February 11, 2003, at 10:30 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority’s Vigilante Conference Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, One Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.   Scheduling and information is available by contacting the executive offices at 407.585.4006.

DESIGN REVIEW COMMITTEE (DRC)

The Sanford Airport Design Review Committee (DRC) meeting will be held on Tuesday, February 4, 2003, at 1:30 p.m., in the Authority’s Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, One Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by calling 407.585.4000.


Please take notice that if any person decides to appeal any decision made by the Sanford Airport Authority with respect to any matter considered at the meeting or hearing scheduled herein, he or she will need a record of the proceedings, and that, for such purpose, he or she may need to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, which record includes the testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is based, per Section 286.0105, Florida Statutes.  Persons with disabilities needing assistance to participate in any of these proceedings should contact the executive offices 48 hours in advance of the meeting at 407.585.4004.

Victor D. White, A.A.E. 

Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer
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